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WORK SESSIONS 
Update re: New Residency in Laramie, Steiner/Murray ..................................................................1 
WWAMI Class Site Accommodation Update, Miller/Steiner/Murray............................................ 4 
Legislative Session Update, Asay/Boswell...................................................................................... 6 

• Legislators’ Day 
• Science Initiative 

Law School Tuition Waivers, Miller (Dean Alexander) ................................................................. 8 
Working Lunch Open Discussion Topics ........................................................................................ 9 
University Strategic Plan Update, Miller/Nichols ........................................................................... 10 
Wyoming Excellence Chairs Funding, Miller/Mai/Boswell ........................................................... 11 
Department Head Compensation Update, Miller/Benham-Deal ..................................................... 12 
FY18 Budget Reduction Update, Nichols ....................................................................................... 14 

• Voluntary Separation Incentive Program Update, Miller/Evans 
• Fees (UW Fee book and Mandatory Fees), Mai 

Update on UW Regulatory Inventory and Structure Review, Evans ............................................... 16 
Board Retirement and Sick Leave Policies, Evans/Mai (item removed) 
Introductions .................................................................................................................................... 20 
Feature a University Program (STEP with April Heaney) .............................................................. 21 
HLC Accreditation Update, Alexander............................................................................................ 23 
Construction Updates, Mai (update given during Facilities Committee report) 
Updates on Administrative Searches (Research/Student Affairs/GC/CDO), Nichols. .................... 24 
 
BUSINESS MEETING .................................................................................................................. 25 
 

Roll Call  
 
Approval of Board of Trustees Meeting Minutes 
 November 16-18, 2016  

December 14, 2016 (conference call) 
 
Approval of Executive Session Meeting Minutes 

December 14, 2016 (conference call) 
 

Reports  
ASUW  
Staff Senate  
Faculty Senate 

 
Public Testimony 
[Held on Thursday, January 19, 2017 from 11:30 a.m.-12:00 p.m.] 
 
Committee of the Whole 

REGULAR BUSINESS 



 Board Committee Reports 
[Note: Committees of the Board were discussed during a regular work session of the meeting.  
Those listed below provided reports during the regular Business meeting.] 

 
Trustee Standing Committees 
Audit and Fiscal Integrity Committee 
Jeff Marsh (Chair) 

 
Financial Management and Reporting Committee (“Financial Committee”) 
Dave True (Chair)  
 
Facilities Contracting Committee (“Facilities Committee”) 
John MacPherson (Chair)  
 
Budget Committee 
John McKinley (Chair)  
 
Honorary Degrees and Awards Committee 
Laurie Nichols (Chair); Mike Massie (Trustee Chair) 

 

Liaison to Other Boards 
• UW Alumni Association Board – Wava Tully 
• Foundation Board – Jeff Marsh & Dave Bostrom 
• Haub School of Environment & Natural Resources – Michelle Sullivan 
• Energy Resources Council  – Dave True 
• Cowboy Joe Club – John McKinley 

 
  Proposed Items for Action: 

1. Approval of Contracts and Grants – Gern 
2. Approval of Personnel Report [as provided in the attached; uploaded to the 

Trustee public website] – Miller 
 
New Business 
 
Old Business 

 
Date of Next Meeting – February 15, 2017 (Conference Call) 

 
Adjournment 

 
  



THE UNIVERSITY OF WYOMING 
MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

January 18-20, 2017 
Marian H. Rochelle Gateway Center, Salon D/E 

 
 

As will be reflected in the public session and executive session meeting minutes, the Board of 

Trustees of the University of Wyoming met in Laramie, Wyoming, Wednesday, January 18 

through Friday, January 20, 2016.  The meeting was held at the Marian H. Rochelle Gateway 

Center, Salon D/E.  The Facilities, Fiscal and Legal Affairs, Budget, Financial Management and 

Reporting, and Award of Merit committees met Wednesday afternoon, January 18.  The Board 

went into Executive Session at 4:00 p.m. on January 18.  The Board adjourned executive session 

at 6:00 p.m.  

 
On Thursday, January 19, the Board meet in public session. The meeting was called to order at 

8:02 a.m.  Marty Martinez, Senior Project Coordinator for the Veteran’s Services Center, 

introduced various students that serve as the Veteran’s Services Center staff.  Each student 

introduced themselves and their roles within the service center.  Coordinator Martinez noted that 

there were 84 veterans on campus this spring, and that there would be orientation for them 

tomorrow.    The Board covered a variety of topics such as residency programs in Laramie, 

WWAMI, the legislative session, the strategic planning, Wyoming Excellence Chairs funding, 

department head compensation, and the FY18 budget reduction.  There was a dinner that evening 

at the Marian H. Rochelle Gateway Center with members of the Faculty Senate Executive 

Committee. 

 

On Friday, January 20, the Board met in public session and covered topics such as board 

retirement and sick leave policies, HLC Accreditation, construction, administrative searches, and 

held their business meeting.  

 



The University of Wyoming 
Board of Trustees’ Meeting Minutes 
January 18-20, 2017 
Page 1 
 
AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  Update re: New Residency in Laramie, Steiner/Murray 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 

 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING: 
Dean of the College of Health Sciences Joseph Steiner noted that there was summary of activities 
related to this topic in the Board packet.  He added that UW was receiving a grant for this project, 
and that they were preparing for the start date of April 6.    
 
Director of Medical Education Kevin Murray summarized the information in the Board of Trustees 
report.  He added that UW received the full possible amount for such a federal grant.  He then 
shared the amounts of the grant and noted that they would not use University funds for this project.  
Next, he shared the initial goals for the program and health center, such as those regarding low-
income individuals.  Director Murray explained that this would be a primary care facility. He 
continued that a facility had been found, and they were in the process of negotiating the lease.  He 
gave the background of the key hires for the facility.  He noted that the first goal was to open the 
facility within the set timeframe, and that they were working on formal legal agreements as 
required by the grant.  He elaborated that they will use the policies that were being used in other 
Wyoming Health Centers.  Director Murray noted that there were high need areas in Laramie, as 
many live below the poverty level. He added that the main focus would be providing 
comprehensive care, but that an additional vision for this clinic was that it would become a site for 
interdisciplinary learning for the health sciences.  Director Murray hoped that this could create a 
rural training track that would qualify for graduate medical education funds.  He also shared how 
medical students travel through the medical system in Wyoming, and hoped that this program 
would retain physicians for Laramie. 
 
Trustee Sullivan asked for further explanation of how the fees would be structured, what the 
numbers of patients would be, as well as what the demographic mixture of the patient population 
would be.   
 
Director Murray replied that the budget proposal projected 9,000 individual visits per year by the 
end of year two and 3000 unique patients.  He stated that the insurance mix would be hard to 
predict, adding that even Casper and Cheyenne have quite different demographics including much 
different Medicare and Medicaid rates at the facilities.  He then shared further details on pay rates 
of insurance.  Director Murray noted the use of a sliding fee scale and then discussed the benefit 
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of a having special pharmacy to help provide medicine at lower costs.  He felt this was a win-win 
program for the pharmacy school and the community.   
 
Dean Steiner shared the importance of having access to affordable medication for the lower income 
population.  
 
Trustee Marsh asked if there would be billing issues with the facility and asked if the billing system 
would be integrated with the new financial management system at UW. Director Murray 
acknowledged that there was previous billing problems in Cheyenne.  He explained that the current 
billing company used is one that specializes in federally qualified health centers.  He stated that 
the plan would be to extend this contract to cover this third site.  Dean Steiner explained that they 
already work with UW systems at other health clinics, and that this clinic will dovetail into UW 
system the same way.   
 
There was discussion regarding the health care needs of the students in Albany County and the 
Student Health Center.  Director Murray stated that at direction of President Nichols, they were 
working with Student Health Services.  He emphasized that his job was to get the new facility 
open and compliant with regulation.  Director Murray discussed the different records systems and 
federal privacy standards between the new facility and student health.   
Trustee Massie wanted it to be clear to students where they go when they need healthcare and 
wished that students were brought into this discussion so they are aware of where they should go 
if they have health concerns.  Director Murray agreed and noted that this clinic could see students 
outside regular working hours.    
 
University President Nichols stated that when working through the budget reduction, Huron 
Consulting dove deeply into Student Health.  She felt that students would still have the same level 
of care, but also that services provided around health care needed to come down in terms of 
expenditures.  She prompted comment from David Jewell who had worked on this.  Mr. Jewell 
stated Student Health provides general primary care.  He discussed potential consolidation of 
operations, and felt that there were more efficient ways to offer more opportunities to students, 
still be compliant with grants and regulations.   
 
Trustee Gubbels asked why the Cheyenne facility was struggling.  Director Murray stated that the 
Casper and Cheyenne clinics have major differences He noted the larger clinic in Casper, which 
generated more visits.  He also stated that the Cheyenne clinic has a low productivity per capita.  
He also discussed the patient population and competition of urgent care.  Director Murray expected 
the numbers to improve.   
 
Trustee True asked about the renewal process for the grant.  He also asked Director Murray to 
expand on how the clinic was to dovetail with other two residency programs.  Director Murray 
responded that the initial granting period and requirements for reapplication was a standard 
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procedure.  He noted that the health center programs were 50 years old.  He then continued that 
the application requirement occur every few years and were not guaranteed.  He stated that that 
was because it was necessary to make sure Congress appropriated the money, and to make sure 
that health centers deliver.  Director Murray noted that they would like to have a rural training 
track in Laramie, and let residents spend their second two years in Laramie. This is would be a 
nice service to the community and a good educational experience for residents.  He concluded that 
they did not want to recreate a residency, but rather increase the opportunities for residents.   
 
Trustee McKinley requested an explanation of the compliance efforts for the four requirements 
outlined in the Governor’s letter that were incorporated when the Board initially approved this.  
He also referenced a summary of a study of the other two clinics that presented substantially 
different from data regarding how many doctors stay in the communities vs. the WWAMII 
program, and inquired about the standalone operation of this clinic.  Director Murray did not 
remember the four specific requirements from the Governor, but recalled that this clinic would not 
be financial drain to UW or to the State.  He affirmed the promise that this endeavor would sink 
or swim on its own.  Dean Steiner discussed the requirement of increased liability, which they had 
addressed.  Director Murray stated that the Department of Health report was a very thorough 
rendering of the topic, but added that he had some different viewpoints than what was presented 
in the report.  He shared details on initial retention, 30-year retention, the rural training track’s 
potential aid to increasing retention.  He then commented on expense, which included factors that 
skew measures of cost, and the economic benefit to the state that each resident brings.  He shared 
further details on how different states calculate the costs of training.  He continued that their 
economic impact makes up for their education and training costs.  He added that they tried to keep 
the budget as small as possible by reusing existing infrastructure and policies.  He noted that if the 
other clinics were eliminated, there would be extra expenses for the Laramie clinic.   
 
Trustee True asked if it would be better to call the Laramie residency a new clinic.  Director Murray 
stated that Trustee True was correct; this was a new access point clinic, not a residency. They 
hoped it could grow into residency, but needed to be open for year or two to get accreditation and 
the ability to train residences.  He concluded that it was possible this clinic would run only as a 
clinic and never get to residency.   
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AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  WWAMI Class Site Accommodation Update, Miller/Steiner/Murray 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 
 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING:  
Dean of the College of Health Sciences Joe Steiner shared details on the WWAMI program and 
the University of Washington School of Medicine.  He then explained the new curriculum 
WWAMI was using and how that affected the need for new space at UW for WWAMI students.  
He noted his concerns and explained the different options that UW had addressed regarding space.  
Dean Steiner stated that their recommendation was to use the fourth floor of the College of Health 
Sciences building.  He shared a PowerPoint Presentation with map and noted specifications [see 
Attachment A].  He then noted the cost options for each proposal and shared the sources of funding.   
Trustee Jeff Marsh discussed tuition and asked what the tuition would look like for these students. 
Dean Steiner explained the tuition and fees first year students paid.  Trustee Marsh asked a how 
tuition was used.  Dean Steiner replied that the tuition paid in the second year could be used to pay 
for additional teachers and supplies in Laramie. Director Murray explained how other WAMMI 
states were structured.  He noted that the specific amounts would be determined when UW 
negotiated with the University of Washington.  
 
Trustee Michelle Sullivan asked further questions on the differences between UW and the 
University of Washington.  Dean Burman detailed some of the differences and how concerns were 
addressed. 
 
Trustee Mel Baldwin noted that he wanted a specific timeline and proposal recommendation.  
Trustee Mike Massie stated that he was also concerned about the timeline.  He then distributed his 
proposed motion.  Trustee Massie moved that the administration provide information to the BOT 
by February 8th regarding the actions and timelines that UW will take to meet WWAMI’s academic 
and facility needs, including when the first class to spend two-years in Laramie will enter the 
university and any budget modifications.  This topic will be included on the Board’s February 15th 
conference call agenda; second from Trustee Marsh. 
 
Trustee McKinley and Dean Steiner discussed cash balances in various available accounts and 
how those might be able to aid in the WWAMI expansion. 
 
Trustee John MacPherson stated that he wanted to see the plan of action in writing before the 
February 2017 meeting and noted what components it should include.  Dean Steiner responded 
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that he thought they would be able to meet those components by February.  Trustee Marsh asked 
for a summary of the WYDENT funds. 
 
All trustees were in favor of the motion and it passed unanimously.  
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AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  Legislative Session Update, Asay/Boswell 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 
 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING:  
Vice President for Governmental and Community Affairs Chris Boswell provided the Board with 
a legislative update.  He discussed the pertinent topics that had been covered in the session, 
including UW’s budget, the federal tuition program, and Science Initiative facilities. Vice 
President Boswell noted that the appropriations committee had decided not to take action on the 
Governor’s UW budget letter.  He then mentioned a bill that would potentially change the makeup 
of the executive Board.  Vice President Boswell then noted another discussion topic relating to 
UW, which was the bill to permit or deny concealed carry permits.  He explained UW’s concerns 
with this bill.  Vice President Boswell then discussed the early retirement bill.   
 
Trustee Mike Massie stated that he had a lot of trust in Vice President Boswell and the 
administration, but wondered what the Board could do to be involved in the budget request process.  
Trustee Mel Baldwin noted that he thought the involvement of a large number of trustees was 
unnecessary.  Trustee John MacPherson asked if any Board members were interested in being 
involved.  Vice President Boswell noted the people involved in the process and invited Board 
members to attend Legislator’s Day on February 4 if interested.  Trustee John MacPherson 
explained that he had been in contact with Wyoming Senate President Bebout about UW and bills 
that affect the institution.   
 
Vice President Boswell left the conference call.   
 
The Trustees viewed the Science Initiative video (found here: http://bit.ly/UWinitiatives).  Trustee 
John McKinley discussed the Science Initiative Building and its design documents.  Trustee 
MacPherson asked if the video could be e-mailed to the trustees to share with their local 
representatives.  UW President Nichols stated that Associate Vice President for Communications 
and Marketing Chad Baldwin would provide this to the board.   
 
Trustee Dave True asked what the SI building brought the student body that the Enzi STEM 
Building did not.  He mentioned that this should be included in the video.  Dean of the College of 
Arts and Sciences Greg Brown shared why the new building was important.   
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Trustee McKinley asked Dean Brown to focus on the four pillars and how it would compliment 
the other facilities.  Dean Brown noted that he would send this document to the Board.  
Trustee John MacPherson and Vice President for Governmental and Community Affairs Chris 
Boswell briefly updated the Board and discussed sending the Science Initiative video to the 
legislators.*   
 
*Paragraph was inserted from later in the meeting during discussion of the FY18 Budget 
Reduction Update. 
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AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  Law School Tuition Waivers, Miller (Dean Alexander) 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 
 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING:  
Trustee John MacPherson shared background on the UW College of Law tuition and why it was 
before the Board. 
 
Dean of the College of Law Klint Alexander shared information with the Board on the College of 
Law, including new courses, demographics, and general advantages of the College.  He then noted 
the in-state and out-of-state tuition details.  He then shared other universities’ methods for 
recruitment and the importance of keeping students in the state after graduation.  Dean Alexander 
then showed the Board a handout outlining the specifics of the non-resident tuition waiver policy 
[See Attachment B].   
 
Trustee McKinley moved to adopt the, Guidelines for the College of Law Nonresident Tuition 
Waiver Policy, as presented to the trustees and in the written policy provided during the meeting 
work session.  Trustee Marsh seconded the motion.   
 
Trustee Michelle Sullivan asked why this policy only allowed for three waivers per year, to which 
Dean Alexander noted that starting small was best and that they could expand in the future. 
 
Trustee MacPherson explained the motion in more detail, mentioning the criteria and how the 
legislature might respond. 
 
Trustee McKinley explained that this model could be tested and they could fine-tune it later. 
 
Trustee Dave Palmerlee commended Dean Alexander’s work. 
 
There was additional brief discuss on financial cost, student capacity, and the need to attract quality 
students.  A vote was called on the motion.  All trustees were in favor, and the motion passed 
unanimously.  
 
Trustee McKinley suggested that this policy be revisited before June of 2020.  
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AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  Working Lunch Open Discussion Topics 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 
 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING:  
Trustee John MacPherson began the open discussion by discussing the retreat.  He noted his 
concerns with the retreat location and that he thought it should take place in Laramie the coming 
year and another regular meeting should be scheduled to take place in the western part of the state. 
 
Trustee MacPherson then mentioned that audio recording versions of the minutes were all 
available to the public, so having verbatim notes were unnecessary and minutes would now be 
shorter.  Trustee Michelle Sullivan and Trustee MacPherson discussed minutes and ways to make 
those transparent in an efficient manner.  Trustee Dave True asked if the recordings were public, 
to which Deputy Secretary for the Board of Trustees Shannon Sanchez responded that they were 
on the secure site and were made available upon request. 
 
Trustee MacPherson asked ASUW President Michael Rotellini to discuss student issues. ASUW 
President Rotellini discussed bills affecting students in the legislature.  He then discussed the 
coming ASUW and Freshman Senate election cycle.  
 
Trustee Mike Massie discussed parking and the continued concerns people had regarding the issue.  
He then mentioned the impacts of the bus system and noted how well used the bus system was. 
Staff Senate President Mark Gunnerson noted his concerns with the bus schedules.  Faculty Senate 
President Scott Shaw discussed how accessibility across campus had changed and other concerns 
he had with the bus system. 
 
Trustee John McKinley stated that the Board had not received an update on the discussion 
regarding UW units and colleges properly using endowed funds from the UW Foundation.  Provost 
Kate Miller responded that she had an upcoming meeting with members of the UW Foundation to 
discuss the topic.  Trustee MacPherson asked there to be a report on this for the coming meeting. 
 
Trustee Sullivan, Provost Miller, and Vice President for Administration and Donor Relations of 
the UW Foundation Mary Ivanoff discussed fees and administrative costs on the UW Foundation 
endowment. 
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AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  University Strategic Plan Update, Miller/Nichols 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 
 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING:  
UW President Laurie Nichols updated the Board on the progress of strategic planning, noting that 
the plan was on track.  Provost Kate Miller explained what stage they were at in the strategic 
planning process and then discussed the schedule moving forward.   
 
Trustee Mel Baldwin asked for thoughts on the listening sessions.  UW President Nichols shared 
the number of people who had attended each of the listening sessions and what the format of each 
session was, as well as some of the topics that were discussed.  
 
Trustee Jeff Marsh said that he was pleasantly surprised and noticed the strong collaboration with 
community colleges. 
 
Provost Miller noted that the last listening session was at UW-Casper on January 23, 2017. 
Trustee Dave Palmerlee asked for more explanation on enrollment, to which UW President 
Nichols responded with discussion on Wyoming high school graduates, community colleges, 
online education and how each of those affected enrollment. 
 
Trustee MacPherson asked how UW was doing with the community colleges, to which Provost 
Miller responded with ways UW could better its relationships with community colleges.  UW 
President Nichols said that UW’s relationships with each community college were strong, and 
meetings were scheduled to continue to improve them. 
 
Trustee Baldwin and Provost Miller discussed credit transfers.  UW President Nichols mentioned 
ways in which UW could improve this process.  Trustee Sullivan discussed more concerns she had 
with credit transfers. 
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AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  Wyoming Excellence Chairs Funding, Miller/Mai/Boswell 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 

 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING:  
Vice President for Administration Bill Mai gave background on the Wyoming Excellence Chairs 
funding. He shared the details of the current distribution levels and concerns associated with it.  
He then shared further details of the funding amount.   
 
Trustee Dave True asked for clarification on excess earnings.  Vice President Mai shared the 
allocation numbers and the spending policy with the Board.  He added details on excess earnings.  
He then discussed the reserve account and the concerns he had with it. 
 
Vice President for Governmental and Community Affairs Chris Boswell stated that he was unsure 
how the legislature would address these concerns and then discussed some comments he had heard 
in the legislature. 
 
Trustee MacPherson and Vice President Mai then discussed details on how much was invested 
and how the funds were invested.  
 
Trustee McKinley and Vice President Mai talked about the types of fund available.  There was 
further discussion on the reserve account’s relationship to the corpus.  Trustee John McKinley 
discussed the amount of income in the corpus account.  Vice President Mai noted that there may 
have been consideration given to changing the spending reserve account on the endowment. There 
was further discussion on endowment status. 
 
Vice President Boswell explained that the numbers were correct.  He then discussed the options 
for solving the problem, noting that realized capital gains would be an answer.  
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AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  Department Head Compensation Update, Miller/Benham-Deal 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 

 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING:  
Associate Vice President for Academic Personnel and Budgets Tami Benham Deal recalled that 
in October she had presented information relating to department head compensation to the Board.  
She added that the materials in the Board report included the mean salaries divided into the 
categories of upper, middle, and lower tiers.  The information in the Board report provided the 
mean of faculty annual salary, the initial department head salary and the current salary.  She shared 
current annual range of department head salary and the range for returning salaries. 
 
Trustee Macpherson asked if the department head salary was a set amount or percentage of their 
faculty salary.  Associate Vice President Deal responded that there were different models used by 
each of the colleges.  Provost Miller stated that it was largely related to a percentage of the base 
salary.  
 
Associate Vice President Deal explained that going forward their goal was to create a policy to 
standardize administrative salaries based on factors such as duties, size of department, length of 
appointment, number faculty/staff/students supervised, and size of academic program. It would 
also account for the breadth and depth of fiscal oversight.  She described the materials distributed 
to the deans/directors that would be discussed the following week relative to what the new policy 
would look like.  She stressed the importance of standardizing compensation across colleges while 
allowing some flexibility in order to incentivize the best faculty and leaders to take these roles.  
She anticipated being able to report back to the Board at March Board meeting 
 
Trustee Marsh felt that when department heads return to faculty, they should return at their original 
compensation level if there are no extra duties assigned. Provost Miller replied that they would 
work on a policy and then return to the Board with some options.  
 
Trustee McKinley asked if the proposal in March would address the issue created in the past of 
certain administrative functions being duplicated.  Provost Miller replied that this was a larger UW 
issue and deferred to University President Nichols.  University President Nichols stated that they 
were working on this, and discussed issues that had occurred in the past. She explained that she 
had encouraged vice presidents to move away from administrative titles, but noted that this was 
not a problem with the department heads, but rather other units.   
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Trustee Marsh stated that the returning salaries were much higher than 83%, the salary rate 
administration formerly returned to.  Associate Vice President Deal replied that the numbers 
presented did not reflect what the other return conditions were, and cited several examples of 
returning salary agreements.  
 
Trustee Marsh asked why this occurred.  Associate Vice President Deal stated that she could only 
speak to the existing models, not individual situations. She indicated their desire to standardize the 
compensation policy.  She also noted that they would bring the Board’s comments to the deans 
and directors.  
 
Trustee President MacPherson felt that a standard policy was in everyone’s best interest.  He 
understood the need to attract people to position, but felt that when returning to faculty, they 
needed to receive pay for what they were then doing, not because they once held a different 
position.  
 
Provost Miller gave the example of providing an outstanding faculty member with a raise and 
stipend to become a department head, and then allowing them to keep the raise but not the stipend 
when he/she stepped down. 
 
Trustee President MacPherson noted that he supported higher pay and a stipend for time serve, but 
felt that the stipend should be removed when the department head returned to the faculty plus 
whatever raises given to the other faculty over that period of time.  Trustee Palmerlee agreed with 
the view of Trustee President MacPherson.  
 
University President Nichols described the 4-tier stipend system she developed at South Dakota 
State University.  
 
Trustee Massie stated that even the higher salaries were below market average, and discussed the 
fairness of the various policies. 
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AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  FY18 Budget Reduction Update, Nichols 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 

 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING:  
Before beginning discussion on the Voluntary Separation Incentive Program (VSP), Provost Kate 
Miller requested that Vice President for Administration Bill Mai update the Board on the proposed 
state retirement program. He detailed the current retirement plans in place at the University and 
then discussed the potential early retirement plan throughout the state as well as its conditions and 
terms, referencing the handout of Senate File 0095 [See Attachment C].  Vice President Mai 
discussed who was affected by this policy and added that if something were to pass, there would 
likely be impact on UW’s VSP program.  Faculty Senate President Scott Shaw noted that the 
provision stated that the Board would approve the refilling of positions and added the concerns he 
had with this.  He stated that this could potentially have a significant effect on UW’s goal of 
strategic planning.  Vice President Mai noted the number of positions that would be eligible for 
rehire.  
 
Trustee Mike Massie and Vice President Mai discussed the fiscal impact of this policy, including 
the costs and savings.  Trustee Massie then discussed the purpose of the bill and what they could 
expect from the reduction. 
 
Staff Senate President Mark Gunnerson asked how many staff members were in the Wyoming 
Retirement System (WRS), to which Vice President Mai said he would get the information. 
 
Provost Miller then began discussion on UW’s VSP program.  She noted that at the November 
meeting, the VSP program had been authorized for faculty.  She added more details, including the 
number of applications received, probable payout amounts, and expected timeline.   
 
Trustee MacPherson asked how UW’s program and the state’s program coordinated.  
 
Interim General Counsel Tara Evans discussed the groups who would be affected and the concerns 
with having the policy only apply to part of UW’s workforce. 
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Trustee McKinley noted that this had been discussed in the budget committee meeting.  He then 
discussed the requirements that were tied to the policy.  Trustee Massie stated that it was important 
to be proactive in the decision-making, as well open to discussion. 
 
Trustee True talked about the groups being excluded from the policy and those implications.  Vice 
President Mai noted that this could become a way to address the workforce. Trustee Marsh added 
the possibility of getting UW exempted from the state’s retirement program.  
 
Vice President Boswell discussed concerns regarding the bill’s language.  He recommended that 
the Trustees have language drafted to offer a resolution for which UW President Nichols could 
give approval, and then he could carry a message without formal action by the Trustees.  
 
Trustee Massie suggested that Vice President Boswell use the message of what had already been 
accomplished, while mentioning that the coming legislation was unnecessary to continue with that 
work at UW.  University President Nichols commented that the message should focus on how UW 
can handle a retirement program internally, as it is already managing it successfully.  Trustee 
MacPherson asked Vice President Boswell to report back to the Board on this topic, to which he 
responded that he would. 
 
Trustee McKinley noted that he thought UW should take slow action on the VSP program until 
there was more clarity.  Trustee MacPherson stated that he hoped to know more in February. 
 
Fees (UW Fee book and Mandatory Fees), Mai 
Vice President Mai briefed the Board on the fee book, noting that it was included in the Board report.  
He provided a timeline for the fee book recommendations, and then he mentioned specific intention 
of the fee books as well as existing fees.   
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AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  Update on UW Regulatory Inventory and Structure Review, Evans 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 
 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING:  
General Counsel Tara Evans wanted to share what she was envisioning, receive feedback, and 
discuss how to best to move forward with the restructuring of UW Regulations. She referenced 
page 17 of the Board report that presented the final inventory of policies.  She noted that many 
were compliance heavy policies, such as those dealing with athletics.  She shared the types and 
volumes of regulations in each units.   
 
Trustee McKinley wished to confirm his understanding that the list of regulations found on the 
UW website, but that the policies and practices may or may not be easily found.  General Counsel 
Evans confirmed that the regulations could be found on the General Counsel’s website, but that 
the policies and practices were not as consistently available. She then referred the Board to their 
report and to the PowerPoint on screen.  She described the two tiers of the restructuring: 
implementing regulations and implementing policies and practices.  She shared the definitions and 
criteria of regulations and policies and procedures (found on attached PowerPoint-see Attachment 
D). She then shared how UW was different from other schools, the vetting process for both 
regulations and policies and procedures across campus, and noted they would be vetted in a 
different manner.   
 
Trustee True asked about the footnote regarding Board approval of regulations.  He noted to 
General Counsel Evans that the Trustees would like to be able to do this for policies and procedures 
as well.  
 
General Counsel Evans shared the vetting process for minor modifications, such as names, contact 
information or updating legal information.  She noted that they could better define this for the 
Board, and that it would be only General Counsel that could do this and that they would keep a 
record of this for the Board.   
 
Trustee President MacPherson was not sure what classified as a minor change and felt that there 
needed to be some clear provisions for when the Board needed to review changes. He did not want 
to have a change made that was contrary to what was intended.  
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General Counsel Evans gave the example of the Board approving a title change, for which General 
Counsel would then make minor changes to other relevant regulations.  
 
Trustee McKinley gave a suggestion for dealing with how regulations are modified.   
 
Trustee Baldwin viewed this matter as an editing situation, but also supported others suggestions 
of reviewing the edits once a year.  
 
Trustee McKinley noted his comment was in regards to changes in regulations, not policies and 
procedures.  Trustee Baldwin agreed that the Board needed to act on changes to regulations.  
General Counsel Evans agreed with Trustee McKinley’s suggestion and noted that regulations 
could be reviewed at least annually.  She also noted the issue of policy and procedure accessibility 
online.  
 
Trustee President MacPherson discussed the Board’s responsibility to establish policy and give 
direction to where the University should go.  He felt the Board has the responsibility of enacting 
and implementing regulations and policies, but that these should be vetted with people on campus, 
in many situations. He desired to see a draft of the regulations before they were brought to campus, 
after which they could be brought back to the Trustees for final approval.   
 
Trustee McKinley agreed with Trustee President MacPherson.  He noted that at that moment, the 
Board was not involved until the vetting process was over.  He desired that the process start with 
Board, then be released for input, and finally returned to Board.   
 
Trustee Palmerlee made a comment regarding the approval of policies vs regulations. 
 
Trustee Baldwin discussed his interpretation of policies vs. regulations  
 
Trustee President MacPherson continued the discussion of the definitions of policies and 
regulations. 
 
General Counsel Evans agreed with bringing this to the Board with a committee or other means.  
 
Trustee McKinley discussed the transparency that was necessary when doing something like this.  
Trustee Massie liked the original process and did not want to add bureaucracy.  Trustee True 
supported having regulations and policies approved at the Board level.  Trustee Sullivan further 
discussed the nomenclature of these terms.  Trustee President MacPherson agreed with Trustee 
True.    
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University President Nichols gave the suggestion of using the title of guidelines.  Trustee 
Palmerlee supported having regulations, policies, and then something underneath such as 
procedures.  Trustee McKinley liked Trustee True’s suggestions.  
 
Trustee Massie commented on the authority of the use of the term regulations.  General Counsel 
Evans clarified UW’s use of regulations vs the use by other state agencies.  She then discussed the 
authority of regulations vs the authority of policies and procedures.  
 
Trustee Scarlett stated that policies follow regulations.  General Counsel Evans noted that she 
would return to the Board on this matter.  Trustee Baldwin did not want to put the issue off.  Trustee 
President MacPherson explained his interpretation of policies and procedures. 
 
General Counsel Evans offered the suggestion of making regulations and policies interchangeable 
and noted that she would come back with more suggestions.  She then shared the General 
Counsel’s website.  
 
Trustee MacPherson noted that the Board’s right to take action should be noted on the website, to 
which General Counsel Evans clarifies that the Board could modify anything as needed.  She then 
gave an overview of current regulations, presidential directives, and facilities regulations.  
 
Trustee McKinley noted that certain presidential directives had been rescinded, to which UW 
President Nichols explained the directive she had rescinded.  
 
General Counsel Evans shared the South Dakota State University (SDSU) policies and procedures 
manual and then shared the new proposed website and policies and procedures manual.  She 
explained the different sections of the manual and mentioned the features of the new webpage.  
She then shared the proposed timeline and asked how involved the Board wanted to be.   
 
Trustee MacPherson stated his concerns with the colleges’ involvement, to which General Counsel 
Evans replied that the colleges were helping to place the regulations and procedures.  She explained 
that they were not redrafting, but rather were just categorizing them.   
 
Trustee McKinley noted his appreciation for the project.  He mentioned that there were regulations 
the Board should be focusing on, as some needed updated and revisited.  He then provided General 
Counsel Evans with suggestions for the process. 
 
Provost Miller and General Counsel Evans explained their current process for reviewing 
regulations and how they planned to continue moving forward. 
 
Trustee Marsh explained that this was a structure change, and not a substance change.  Trustee 
MacPherson noted that he understood the process.  
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Trustee McKinley moved to go into recess and discuss the item of Board retirement the next day.  
Trustee Marsh seconded.  The Board recessed at 4:38 p.m.  All trustees were in favor.   
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AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  Introductions, Mai 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 

 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING:  
Vice President for Administration Bill Mai introduced David Jewell, the new Associate Vice 
President for Budgeting and Fiscal Planning.  He noted what an enormous help Mr. Jewell had 
been and would continue to be to the University.  Vice President Mai discussed Associate Vice 
President Jewell’s budgeting and financial experience and shared his educational and professional 
background.  
 
Trustee MacPherson appreciated Associate Vice President Jewell’s willingness to help the 
University. 
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AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  Feature a University Program, STEP with April Heaney 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 

 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING:  
University President Nichols gave background information as to why this topic was on the agenda, 
and then introduced the staff of STEP, this meeting’s featured program.  This included Director of 
the Center for Advising and Careers Services Jo Chytka, Director of the Learning Resource 
Network April Heaney, and STEP Tutor Center Coordinator Jessica Willford.  
 
Director Chytka thanked the Board for the opportunity to highlight their program.  She referenced 
the packets they distributed and gave more information about the STEP program [see Attachment 
E].  Director Chytka noted its purpose to increase success on campus and positively impact 
retention and graduation.  She discussed the origin and development of STEP and discussed the 
three initial areas the program attempted to address: lower division course performance, 
establishing the skills necessary to be successful, and developing confidence with math.  
 
STEP Tutor Center Coordinator Willford then elaborated on STEP tutoring and Supplemental 
Instruction, noting each program’s history, scope, and impact in trying to foster independent 
learning and help individuals to become better students overall.  
 
Director Heaney discussed a math program targeted at freshmen students in non-credit math 
classes.  
 
Director Chytka discussed the Early Alert program designed to help students to know how they 
were doing in the first four weeks of class.  
 
Director Heaney elaborated on the Supplemental Instruction program’s participation and success 
rates.  
 
Director Chytka stated that STEP was located in Coe Library. She noted faculty support, improved 
student performance, and increased retention and completion.  
 
Director Heaney cited how these programs had been impactful on retention, but noted potential 
improvements and ways to engage and aid more students could be impacted. 
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Trustee Baldwin thanked the STEP representatives and noted his support for their programs.  
 
Trustee Marsh asked about the transition gap from high school to college.  
 
Director Chytka discussed the exploration of ideas with Huron, noting the huge window of 
opportunity that existed for involvement with high school students.  
 
Trustee Sullivan asked about STEP’s connection with the two-plus-two efforts and the linkage to 
transfer students. Director Chytka discussed their efforts with transfer students.  
 
Trustee Massie discussed retention and graduation rates with students meeting varying 
requirement levels upon acceptance.  
 
Trustee McKinley asked about STEP’s involvement with students in remedial math classes.  
Director Chytka noted their involvement with these students.  
 
Trustee Tully inquired further about the student success tool.  Director Chytka elaborated on the 
student success tool and its benefit to advisors and students.  
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AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  HLC Accreditation Update, Alexander 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 

 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING:  
Associate Vice President of Academic Affairs for Undergraduate Education Anne Alexander, 
UW’s HLC liaison, presented on the accreditation process and other related matters. She shared 
information on the accreditation agency, and the importance of getting approval from HLC with 
regards to federal funding.  She shared information on the old accreditation process, the learning 
outcomes from the first year seminars, and UW’s quality initiative proposal all of which were 
outlined in the PowerPoint [see Attachment F].  She added that there would be an important 
accreditation visit in 2019, which UW would be preparing for. 
 
Trustee Dick Scarlett asked if the University was facing any accreditation risks due to the budget 
situation. Associate Vice President Alexander responded that there was no financial penalty.  She 
then explained the initiative in more detail.  UW President Laurie Nichols then explained the role 
of finances in HLC.  
 
Trustee Dave Palmerlee asked if there was any way to evaluate the progress, to which Associate 
Vice President explained the process they had in place.  Trustee Palmerlee noted that this initiative 
was created to make students aware of concepts and not master each one of them.  
 
Trustee Bostrom explained that the previous time the HLC had come to campus, the Board had 
met with them, to which UW President Nichols noted that the Board would be involved in 2019 
as well.   
 
Associate Vice President Alexander stated that the structure of their visit had not changed and that 
they would aim to have as much interaction as possible.   
 
 



The University of Wyoming 
Board of Trustees’ Meeting Minutes 
January 18-20, 2017 
Page 24 
 
AGENDA ITEM TITLE: 
Updates on Administrative Searches (Research/Student Affairs/GC/CDO), Nichols 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 

 Work Session  
 Education Session 
 Information Item  
 Other   Specify: 

  
 

 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING:  
UW President Laurie Nichols provided the Board with updates on the four administrative searches 
at UW and added that further information was included in the Board report.  She mentioned the 
positions that were underway in the search process, noted the search firms in charge of the Vice 
President searches, as well as more specific details on the process.   
 
Trustee Dick Scarlett discussed his concerns with the applicants, regarding business backgrounds.  
Trustee Dave True added that he looked forward to engaging with the search committee and then 
discussed more details on the trustee committee roles.  Trustee Michelle Sullivan asked at what 
level the Board monitored the process, to which it was noted that the University Regulations 
provided that information.  
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Friday, January 20, 2017  
Business Meeting 
Marian H. Rochelle Gateway Center, Salon D/E 
 
Roll Call 
Secretary for the Board of Trustees Jeff Marsh took roll at 11:18 a.m. 
 
Trustees participating: Mel Baldwin, Dave Bostrom (on phone), Larry Gubbels, John MacPherson, 
Jeff Marsh, Mike Massie, Dick Scarlett, Michelle Sullivan, Dave True, Wava Tully, and  John 
McKinley.  Ex-officio Trustees: University President Laurie Nichols and ASUW President 
Michael Rotellini were in attendance. Trustee Dave Palmerlee, Governor Matt Mead, Wyoming 
Community College Commission Executive Director Jim Rose and Superintendent of Public 
Instruction Jillian Balow were not in attendance. 
 
Approval of Board of Trustees Meeting Minutes 
 
Trustee Scarlett moved to approve the November 16-18, 2016 regular meeting minutes and the 
December 14, 2016 conference call minutes.  Trustee Massie seconded with several questions on 
the November 16-18, minutes.  He referenced pages 57 and 71, specifically the details of Trustee 
True’s motion regarding the 4% tuition increase and the actions taken by the Board.   
 
Vice President Mai explained that the Board voted for a standard 4% increase that would be 
distributed according to the Trustee’s Tuition policy.  It was noted that if it was going to be 
changed, there would be additional action.  He noted that as of right now, no further action was 
necessary, as the Board had voted on the 4% increase. At the conclusion of the January 2017 Board 
meeting, the Deputy Secretary of the Board meet with Trustee True and Trustee Marsh who made 
the original motion and the second to revise/edit their motion per the request of Trustee Massie.   
 
Trustee Massie also discussed the wording of the discussion on the sale of alcohol, found on page 
2 of the minutes.  He noted Trustee Marsh’s motion, regarding sale of alcohol at athletics and 
special events.  He discussed the amendment of the motion to identify specifically the locations of 
War Memorial Stadium and the Arena Auditorium.  He stated that based upon Legislative 
authorization in 2015, UW already had permission to sell beer and wine at those locations, and 
any buildings on campus, so there was no need to pass an additional motion authorizing this.  He 
asked to revise the minutes to note in the motion permission to sell alcohol at basketball and 
football games.  At the conclusion of the January 2017 Board meeting, the Deputy Secretary of 
the Board meet with Trustee Marsh and Trustee Bostrom who made the original motion and the 
second to revise/edit their motion per the request of Trustee Massie.   
 
Trustee President MacPherson made sure that the clarification accurately reflected the intentions 
of the entire Board, and noted that the necessary adjustments would be made to reflect the edit to 
the motion.  
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All were in favor of passing the minutes and the motion passed.  
 
 
Approval of Executive Session Meeting Minutes 
Trustee McKinley moved to approve the executive session minutes of the December 14, 2016 
conference call.  Trustee Marsh seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  
 
Reports 
ASUW 
ASUW President Michael Rotellini provided the Board with updates on recent happenings in 
ASUW.  He began by noting the current pieces of legislation that ASUW was working on.  He 
then stated that due to the support from UW President Nichols and the Public Art Committee 
(PAC), there would now be student representation on PAC.  He then noted the topics that ASUW 
would be discussing within the next month.   
 
Staff Senate 
Staff Senate President Mark Gunnerson stated that Staff Senate was planning to bring a request to 
administration for consideration of the change to supplement the buyout of insurance and make 
other wording changes. He stated that Resolutions 224 and 227 were passed and noted that they 
had elected a new staff senate president, Rachel Stevens, who would start July 1, 2017.  He added 
that Resolutions 228 and 229 would be brought up in Staff Senate’s futures meetings.  He then 
shared Staff Senate’s upcoming events.  
 
Faculty Senate 
Faculty Senate Chair Scott Shaw gave a status report on the academic program elimination 
proposals and explained the procedures they were using to handle this matter.  He noted that 
Faculty Senate’s next meeting would be Monday, January 30, 2017, key items of which would be 
a special election for an open member at large seat and campaign speeches for the new 2017-2018 
officers.  He welcomed all to attend.  He commended the Board for supporting sabbaticals and 
discussed supporting the individuals in the University community.  
 
Public Testimony 
Public Testimony was held on Thursday, January 19, 2017, from 11:30 a.m.-12:00 p.m. Laramie 
citizen and business owner Steve Kroubouslity noted his concerns about his local eye care business 
not being included in UW’s vision coverage and how this had harmed his business.  The Board 
noted they would be in contact with him on this issue.   
 
Committee of the Whole- REGULAR BUSINESS 
Board of Trustees Committee Reports 
[Note- Committees of the Board will be discussed during a regular work session of the meeting.  
Those listed below will provide reports during the regular Business meeting.] 
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Trustee Standing Committees 
Audit and Fiscal Integrity Committee (“Audit Committee”) 
Jeff Marsh (Chair) 
Trustee Marsh briefed the Board the Audit and Fiscal Integrity Committee meeting.  He noted the 
items that had come up on the internal audit and discussed how those were being resolved.  Trustee 
Marsh then discussed the details of outstanding deficiencies that the auditors had noted, including 
an AML grant, direct student loans, issues with enrollment, and the SNAP program.  Associate 
Vice President for Fiscal Administration Janet Lowe and Trustee Marsh discussed which items 
were officially outstanding.  Trustee Mel Baldwin noted that he felt comfortable with where the 
audit process was. 
 
Trustee Marsh then brought the external audit firm evaluation process before the Board.  Vice 
President Bill Mai noted that it was important to maintain continuity in the process. 
 
Trustee Marsh moved the Board approve the recommendation from the Fiscal and Legal Integrity 
Committee recommendation to reappointment McGee, Hearne & Paiz, LLP, as the independent 
audit firm to perform the external audit for the forth years of the four engagement, fiscal year 
ending June 30, 2017 [see Attachment G].  Trustee Baldwin seconded the motion, which passed 
with a unanimous decision.  Trustee Bostrom voted via phone. Trustee Palmerlee did not vote as 
he was absent.   
 
Associate Vice President Lowe noted that the motion would be for the fourth year of the company’s 
four-year term. 
 
All trustees were in favor of the motion; the motion passed unanimously. 
 
Trustee McKinley noted that he had forgotten to report one item from the budget committee, 
reminding the Board that the two official reserve accounts were to be funded by July 31, 2017.  
 
Financial Management and Reporting Committee (“Financial Committee”) 
Dave True (Chair)  
Trustee Dave True provided the Board with an update on the progress of the implementation of 
the Oracle system.  He noted that the process for this system was on time and that the databases 
should be accessible.  He shared some more details on the implementation for individual units, 
such as accounting and grants. Trustee True then noted some more budget details.  
 
Facilities Contracting Committee (“Facilities Committee”) 
John McKinley (Chair)  
Trustee John McKinley began discussion on the Science Initiative building, noting the timeline of 
the project and that the initiative was one of the highest priorities of the University.   He added that 
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the acquisition of the property on 9th and Lewis Street was moving forward.  He then mentioned 
the issue UW had had over winter break with frozen pipes and how that was resolved.  Trustee 
McKinley stated that the BSL3 lab, the engineering building, and the Arena Auditorium were all 
on schedule.  He then noted the issues with the Mick & Susie McMurry High Altitude Performance 
Center original design documents.  He then mentioned the progress of the High Bay Facility.  
Trustee McKinley added the specific preliminary discussion details the committee had had on the 
residence halls. 
 
Faculty Senate Chair Scott Shaw made additional comments about water damages to the lab area.  
 
Budget Committee  
John McKinley (Chair) 
Trustee John McKinley provided the Board with updates on what the budget committee discussed 
during its meeting.  He began by noting the specifics the committee had discussed on the 
supplemental budget request and the committee’s concerns related to that, as well as the CREG 
report.  He also added the specifics that the committee had also discussed regarding the Board of 
Trustees’ budget.    
 
Honorary Degrees and Awards Committee “Honorary Degree Committee” 
Laurie Nichols (Chair); Mike Massie (Trustee Chair)  
Trustee John MacPherson noted that the honorary degree awards were discussed previously in 
executive session due to the names of people.  Trustee Mike Massie noted the other types of 
degrees covered by this committee, as well as the timeline for the application process.   
Trustee Massie moved that the Board approve the recommendation from the Honorary Degree 
Committee as discussed confidentially during the Executive Session; second from Trustee True.  
The motion passed with a unanimous decision.  Trustee Bostrom voted via phone. Trustee 
Palmerlee did not vote as he was absent.   
 
Trustee Dick Scarlett moved that the Board enter executive session for the purpose of personnel.  
Trustee Massie seconded.  All trustees were in favor; the motion passed unanimously.  The Board 
returned to public session at 11:09 a.m. 
 
Trustee John MacPherson noted that the material being passed around showed the cost of 
sabbaticals [See Attachment H]. 
 
Associate Vice President of Academic Personnel & Budgets Tami Benham-Deal provided the 
Board with information regarding sabbaticals.  She shared the details of the table in the handout, 
including information on benefits.  
 
Trustee John McKinley asked a question regarding retention, to which Associate Vice President 
Deal answered his question and referred him to the handout.  
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Trustee Marsh made several statements about the range of employer paid benefits, the state and 
University’s contribution to retirement, and understanding the cost of doing business.   
Trustee Sullivan framed the matter as an investment in human capital and discussed the services 
provided to the state and its citizens.  
 
Trustee McKinley expressed his support for the sabbatical program, and noted its importance for 
students and faculty. He then inquired about the existence of a similar program for staff.  Vice 
President Mai stated that there was not such a program for staff. 
 
Liaison to Other Boards 

• UW Alumni Association Board – Wava Tully 
Executive Director of the Alumni Association Keener Fry discussed with the Board four 
areas that have been impactful with the University over the last few weeks [see Attachment 
I].  He mentioned the reception that occurred in San Diego for the Bowl game and stated 
that there were around 600 alumni and friends that were in attendance.  Executive Director 
Fry noted the Alumni Association Board made 400 phone calls to prospective students to 
encourage them to apply to the University of Wyoming.  He added that there was a group 
of volunteers that would travel to the different counties in the State of Wyoming.  Executive 
Director Fry stated that by February 15th, there should be an alumni from each country that 
would write a personal note to all of the currently admitted students.  Executive Director 
Fry added that during the break between semesters, he took 7 students to Denver to visit 
alumni that represented different industries and have successful careers.  He noted that the 
alumns talked to the students about many topics including the transition from college to 
work.  Executive Director Fry mentioned that the Alumni Association has different events 
planned for the spring semester.  He discussed the different events mentioning what they 
are and in what state they will be located.   
 
Trustee Michelle Sullivan asked if Executive Director Fry could let the Board know when 
the State of Wyoming events would be.  Executive Director Fry answered that the event in 
Sheridan will be February 14th.   
 

• Foundation Board – Jeff Marsh & Dave Bostrom 
Trustee Jeff Marsh noted that the fundraising to date was just below of $40 million for the 
fiscal year.  He stated that a donor gifted $1 million for petroleum engineering and with 
the state match that would be $2 million.  He added that the Haub family gifted $1 million 
for the Haub School and thanked UW President Laurie Nichols for her work on 
fundraising.  Trustee Marsh noted that a retired professor gifted $250,000 to create a 
visiting professorship of industry.  He mentioned that there have been three new money 
managers hired within the last couple of weeks.  Trustee Marsh added that there will be a 
Foundation meeting and an event with the Alumni Association.   
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• Haub School of Environment & Natural Resources – Michelle Sullivan 
Trustee Michelle Sullivan mentioned to the Board that the Dean search for the Haub 
School is in full progress.  She noted that Vice President for Academic Affairs and Provost 
Kate Miller was leading that search.  Trustee Sullivan added that there had been about 
$3.7 million in pledges and gifts since August.  She noted that the Haub School has had a 
wonderful relationship with the foundation.  Trustee Sullivan stated that there have been 
interviews for a new Private Land Management Fellow, and that the Haub School was just 
finishing up with two successful international courses over winter break.  She added that 
the team was working on developing a bachelor’s degree program in Natural Resource 
Recreation and Tourism and it was hoped that it would be approved and offered in fall 
2018 as a new degree program.   
 
Faculty Senate Chair Scott Shaw commented that the faculty senate has approved the 
appointment of a senator to represent the Haub School.   

 
• Energy Resources Council – Dave True 

Trustee Dave True stated that in 2016, the Department of Energy awarded two carbon 
dioxide storage grants to UW.  He noted that SER signed an MOU with Standard Alcohol 
to allow further research, development, application and deployment of Standard Alcohol’s 
mixed alcohol technology to convert natural gas, carbon dioxide and other carbon sources 
into carbon fuel additives and specialty chemicals.  Trustee True mentioned that the 
legislature had earmarked $2 million for SER to advance carbon engineering efforts.  He 
added that these have been applied to over 20 research efforts to explore a range of options 
for converting Powder River Basin coal to value added products.  Trustee True 
commented that SER was working with the Governor’s office to host the VIPs from J-
Coal in January.  Trustee True added that the University received the certificate of 
occupancy for the High Bay Research Facility and move-in has commenced with 
commissioning of labs and equipment to occur in the next three to four months.  He stated 
that the open house ceremony would happen in June or July.   

 
• Cowboy Joe Club – John McKinley 

Trustee John McKinley stated that the Cowboy Joe Club was beginning their annual 
member fund drive through their various country organizations.  He mentioned that the 
online auction that the Cowboy Joe Club puts on in the spring should be up on the website 
now.  Trustee McKinley noted that the total fundraising received by the Cowboy Joe Club 
from July 1 to December 31, 2016 has been submitted for matching funds and was about 
$2.6 million.  He commented that it was anticipated that the total private fundraising for 
the Cowboy Joe club will be in excess of $5 million for this fiscal year.   
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Committee of the Whole- Consent Agenda (Items Requiring Action) 

1. Approval of Contracts and Grants – Gern 
2. Approval of Personnel – Miller 

[Note: Distributed in advance using the Trustee secure website] 
 
Trustee Massie moved the approval of contracts and grants.  Trustee Tully seconded.  The motion 
passed unanimously. 
 
Trustee Marsh moved to offer the position of Chief General Counsel to Tara Evans, as of February 
1, 2017 as an at-will position reporting directly to the President of the University, at a salary of 
$180,000 per year.  Trustee Baldwin seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  
 
General Counsel Evans thanked University President Nichols and the Board for their support.   
 
Trustee Massie moved the approval of the list personnel as presented [see Attachment J].  Trustee 
Sullivan seconded.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  
 
New Business 
Trustee McKinley discussed being legislative liaison between the Board and Administration, and 
asked for clarification on his actions and reporting.  Trustee President MacPherson stated that his 
role would be to coordinate with the necessary individuals and do what is best to advance the 
interest of the university.  
 
Date of Next Meeting:  February 15, 2017 (Conference Call) 
 
Adjournment 
The Board adjourned at 12:00 p.m.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
  
 
Shannon Sanchez      Laura Shevling 
Deputy Secretary, Board of Trustees    Senior Administrative Assistant 
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Action Already Taken 
 
Thursday, January 19, 2017 at 9:37 a.m. 
WWAMMI – Approved during the work session of the meeting 
Trustee Massie moved that the administration provide information to the BOT by February 8th 
regarding the actions and timelines that UW will take to meet WWAMI’s academic and facility 
needs, including when the first class to spend two-years in Laramie will enter the university and 
any budget modifications.  This topic will be included on the Board’s February 15th conference 
call agenda; second from Trustee Marsh.  Following some discussion, including specifics 
regarding the plan of action requested to be given before the February meeting, the motion passed 
with a unanimous vote. 
 
Thursday, January 19, 2017 at 11:24 a.m. 
College of Law Tuition Waiver Policy – Approved during the work session of the meeting 
Trustee McKinley moved to adopt the, Guidelines for the College of Law Nonresident Tuition 
Waiver Policy, as presented to the trustees and in the written policy provided during the meeting 
work session—see attached document.  Trustee Marsh seconded the motion.  There was discussion 
followed by a unanimous vote. 
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The University of Wyoming 
Board of Trustees’ Meeting 

January 18- 20, 2017 
As of January 18, 2017 

 
AGENDA ITEM TITLE:  Annual Evaluation and Reappointment of the External Audit 
Firm, Mai 
 
 
CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX(ES): 
  Work Session 
  Education Session 
  Information Item 
  Other Specify:  BUSINESS MEETING (Consent Agenda) 
 
 
BACKGROUND AND POLICY CONTEXT OF ISSUE: 
Article VII. Section 7-1 IV. a. of the Bylaws of the Trustees charges the Fiscal and Legal Affairs 
Committee with the responsibility of recommending to the Board “the selection and retention of the 
external audit firm.”   
 
PRIOR RELATED BOARD DISCUSSIONS/ACTIONS: 
January 2014 - the Board of Trustees approved a four-year audit engagement with McGee, Hearne 
& Paiz, LLP, beginning with the fiscal year ending June 30, 2014. 
 
January 2016 – the Board of Trustees approved the reappointment of McGee, Hearne & Paiz, LLP 
for the third year of the engagement – fiscal year ending June 30, 2016. 
 
WHY THIS ITEM IS BEFORE THE BOARD: 
The audit engagement is subject to an annual review and evaluation of the firm’s performance.  
The Fiscal and Legal Affairs Committee met January 18, 2017 to discuss reappointment of McGee, 
Hearne & Paiz, LLP, for the fourth year of the four-year engagement. 
 
ARGUMENTS IN SUPPORT: 
MH&P continues to demonstrate their ability to deliver high-quality professional services at an 
attractive price.  They exhibit a solid commitment to the time schedules necessary to deliver the 
audited financial statements and reports.  They assigned experienced personnel to the engagement 
and returned those professionals to the University providing continuity and efficiency to the audit.  
The firm’s partners spent time on campus and were available for face-to-face conferences and 
meetings.  Communication with the Fiscal and Legal Affairs Committee, as well as with UW 
administration, is excellent and is a key factor to successful completion of the external audit. 
 
The Fiscal and Legal Affairs Committee agreed unanimously in favor of recommending 
reappointment. 
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ARGUMENTS AGAINST: 
None 
 
ACTION REQUIRED AT THIS MEETING: 
Reappointment of McGee, Hearne & Paiz, LLP, as the independent audit firm to perform the external 
audit for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2017.  
 
PRESIDENT’S RECOMMENDATION: 
The President recommends reappointment of McGee, Hearne & Paiz, LLP as stated above. 
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UW Alumni Association 
Report to the Trustees 

January 20, 2017 
 
Poinsettia Bowl Alumni Engagement 
We held an alumni reception in partnership with the UW Foundation on Tuesday night, December 20, 
2016 at the Harbor House Restaurant in San Diego. Over 600 alumni friends from 20 states attended the 
spirited event. Governor Mead, Dr. Nichols and Athletics director Tom Burman spoke.  The event 
provided an excellent opportunity for engagement and future follow up with many alumni. 
Admissions Support Prospective Student Enrollment  
We are continuing our alumni support for prospective student enrollment in the “yield” phase whereby 
alumni volunteers are being asked to write personal noted to admitted students for the Fall 2017 
semester. We have begun our efforts with admitted students from Wyoming and currently have alumni 
volunteers in each county committed to communicate before February 28th with the nearly 1,100 
admitted students. I will be traveling to fifteen Wyoming counties within the next month to solidify 
these alumni commitments and to continue to develop our leadership of alumni networks in each 
county. We also expect to extend this work to out-of-state admitted students beginning in February. Our 
board members are committed to this project in support of UW’s student recruitment program and 
have found the exercise to be a meaningful way to give back to the university. We will continue to work 
closely with our Office of Admissions to identify other projects in which we can marshal our alumni base 
to support UW’s efforts to encourage more high school seniors and transfer students to attend UW.   
Cowboy 2 Cowboy 
In the past three years, I have taken student leaders in our Wyo-Gold student alumni organization and a 
few other student leaders on our campus for a career day in Denver. On Thursday, January 12th, I took 
six College of Business students, including 3 Wyo-Gold students, the ASUW president, a past ASUW 
president and an officer in a fraternity to meet seven alumni who are in management roles in 
organizations representing multiple industries. The students visited with professionals in the energy, 
financial services, legal, aerospace and public relations and marketing industries. In addition to the 
relationships developed with these men and women, they learned about leadership principles, career 
success factors, the transition from the college life to the professional environment and job search and 
interviewing skills. Maybe most importantly though, they saw first-hand the value of a UW degree and 
the passion and desire UW alums have for helping the new graduates pursue their career goals.  
Spring Alumni Engagement and Network Activities  
We have a full slate of alumni engagement events this spring including the following: 

• Men’s basketball watch parties in Denver, Fort Collins, Sheridan and Jackson to date.  
• 1/30/17 – Support for CJC reception prior to UW Wrestling vs. Boise State in Star Valley 
• 2/3/17 – Denver Alumni Network reception for 24 UW students for SPE Student Symposium 
• 2/22-23/17 – Multiple events in Phoenix area, Tucson and Sun City West in conjunction with the 

UW Foundation winter board meeting 
• 2/23-24/17 – May 2017 Grad Fair in conjunction with UW Foundation 
• 3/28/17 – Alumni Reception and Program in partnership with UW Foundation and the 

Department of Global and International Studies, Washington, DC  
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• 4/21/17 – UWAA 25th Scholarship Reception and Auction – Cheyenne, WY 
• 5/1/17 – Reception and UW Jazz Ensemble Performance, Lincoln Center New York, New York  
• 5/5/17 -  Houston Alumni Network Scholarship Golf Tournament , Houston, TX 
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Personnel Section 
For approval during the Business Meeting 

 
 
 

A. Items for Action Recommended by the President 
 
 

APPOINTMENTS 
 
 1.  Faculty 
It is recommended to the Trustees of the University of Wyoming that the following faculty 
appointments be approved as indicated. 
 
 College of Business 
Name Rank Salary Appointment 
Period 
Department of Management and Marketing 
 
Leach, Mark  Professor $180,000/AY   01/23/2017  
 
Mark Leach received a B.S. (1991) in Business Administration from the University of Arizona 
and a Ph.D. (1998) in Marketing from Georgia State University.  Dr. Leach has been a Professor 
at Loyola Marymount University since 2000.  He will serve as the Mendicino Chair in the 
Department of Management and Marketing.  Dr. Leach was hired with tenure at the rank of 
Professor. 
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